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FOREWORD

On behalf of the Select Committee and the Coaches and Heavy Goods Vehicle Working Group I am pleased to present this report.

The Working Group was established to consider the use of Council car parks for parking by coaches and heavy goods vehicles, this report presents the outcome of the Group’s consideration of the position with regard to heavy goods vehicles only; coach parking will be the subject of a further report to a future meeting of Select Committee. 
I would like to take this opportunity to thank all those who have assisted the Working Group to date in conducting its review, and commend its findings to the Committee

Councillor John Roberts,

Chairman, Select Committee. 

1
Introduction

In concluding its review of car parking in January 2013 and reporting to Policy Committee, the Select Committee recommended that a working group be established to consider the issues associated with the use of the Council’s car parks by heavy goods vehicles and coaches in more detail. On 9th January 2013 the following terms of reference for this Select Coaches and Heavy Goods Vehicle Working Group were agreed
a. To consider the use of the Council’s car parks for coach and heavy goods vehicle parking, including

· The scope for re-locating coach parking away from the High Street Car park and related implications.

· The potential for charging heavy goods vehicles for overnight parking.

· The social and financial implications.

b. To consider the Council’s arrangement with Craven Cattle Mart for the parking of coaches at the Mart.

The Working Group’s membership is comprised of Councillors Roberts (Chairman), Jaquin, Kerwin-Davey, Moorby*, Quinn and Staveley. Prior to his appointment as Chairman of Council, Councillor Whaites had also served on the Group.  Councillor Quinn replaced Councillor Whaites as a member of the Group on 22nd May 2013.
As indicated in the foreword, the subject of this report is limited to the use of the Council’s car parks for the parking of heavy goods vehicles only.  The work on this aspect of the Group’s review primarily focussed on whether heavy goods vehicle drivers / operators should continue to have free access for overnight parking.
To date the Working Group has met on seven occasions and relevant extracts from the notes of those meetings form a significant part of this report.

*Councillor Moorby declared an Appendix B interest as he was an HGV operator/owner.

2 Craven District Car Parking Strategy
On the question of heavy goods vehicles the Council’s existing car parking strategy is as follows: 

Strategy No 11 Lorry / Heavy Goods Vehicle Parking

Heavy vehicles can cause nuisance to residents and damage to car parks.  Operators and drivers of lorries and heavy goods vehicles should be dissuaded from entering the centre of towns and villages unless for the purposes of delivery, pick ups etc.  The Council should be proactive in facilitating the provision of HGV parking outside the centre of towns and villages in the District.  Charges for lorry / HGV parking are not currently made, but they may be appropriate in some instances where we make provision and should be addressed through the principles set out in Strategy 6 : Parking Charges.
The Working Group was advised that no action had been taken in terms of implementing Parking Policy Strategy 11, the document was to be updated and revised in light of the introduction of civil parking enforcement and any action resulting from this Working Group’s review.  It is understood that the Car Parking Policy is scheduled for consideration by Policy Committee on 19th November 2013.
3 
Consideration of the Issues

In questioning the Assets and Projects Manager and the Parking and Market Manager, the Working Group received the following feedback 

· Heavy goods vehicles (HGV’s) were known to use Council car parks / parking areas at Skipton High Street car park, Sowarth Field, Settle, The Green, Hellifield, and Backgate, Ingleton. It was also understood that some ad hoc use was made of the Lairgill car park in High Bentham.  Land at Sowarth Field Settle was currently used as a free lorry park on the industrial estate, however an offer to purchase the site had been received and was under consideration.

· So far as they were aware no complaints associated with the early morning movement of heavy goods vehicles leaving Council car parks were held by the Council.
· It was understood where resurfacing of car parks has been undertaken it had been to highway specification. Although it was acknowledged that laden HGVs must cause additional wear and tear, it was difficult to attribute maintenance costs incurred due to heavy vehicles using Jerry Croft and the High Street car park, for example a contributory factor to the most recent cost of works to Jerry Croft had been the length of time which had passed without repairs / resurfacing being undertaken.

· It was difficult to attribute damage and/or wear to any type of vehicle but coaches and HGV's weighed considerable more than motor cars, vans or motorcycles. In some locations such as Sowarth Field and the Ingleborough Community Centre car park wear appeared to be due to very large vehicles turning in small areas; this churned the surface causing potholes to occur. Heavy Goods vehicles were prohibited from Ingleborough Community Centre.
· No data was held on the level of use as no charges were levied. From casual observations it was estimated that an average of 10 HGVs could be parking overnight on the High Street car park in Skipton.

· Any changes to the use of the car parks eg by introducing charges or banning HGVs would require changes to be made to the relevant parking orders which in turn would be subject to the Highway Authority’s agreement. 

· The Police were usually concerned at the risks posed to the safety and security of HGVs parked in laybys etc, preferring vehicles and drivers to be together, as was the case on the High Street car park.

· If charges were introduced it was likely that the number using the High Street car park would reduce.  Charges would need to be enforced which would have cost implications and present some operational difficulties.  Discussions would have to be held with Harrogate Borough Council which, following the decision on civil parking enforcement, had taken over enforcement  of the Council’s car parks.

· The owners of the new retail units to be created at the rear of Skipton Town Hall, had agreed to contribute to the cost of maintaining a designated area within the High Street car park which delivery vehicles would be using to access the units.

· If the parking area at Backgate, Ingleton was sold it was possible that HGVs currently using it may seek to park on the Ingleborough Community Centre Car Park; the parking order for that car park currently prohibited use by HGVs.  However, with no plans to dispose of the site at this time it would be appropriate to proceed on the basis that its current use and availability would continue for the time being.
· Away from Skipton, HGV’s could park free of charge for 23 consecutive hours on the pay and display car park at Backgate, Ingleton. Consideration could be given to charging HGV’s on this car park, and at the Ingleborough Community Centre car park to avoid displacement to it from Backgate.  The lorry park at Sowarth Field, Settle was to be let which would displace some vehicles.  In Hellifield, HGV’s could park free of charge on the car park at The Green.
· Some local authorities charged for HGV parking / provided lorry parks.

· So far as officers were aware no consents had been given for Council land to be used as an operating centre for HGV’s.  Officers preferred strategy would be to move HGV’s from the High Street car park.

On 4th June 2013 the Parking and Market Manager provided, as requested, a briefing note which showed 

i. Based on the estimated current level of overnight parking by coaches and HGVs estimated income based on an overnight charge of £10 amounted to £51,500, however allowing for displacement, estimated income based on 40% of the current level of usage dropped to £20,500.

ii. Estimated cost of limited enforcement amounted to £20,800 per annum.

iii. Costs associated with making changes to parking orders and erecting new signage amounted to £2,600.

iv. Estimated cost of a height restrictor (3m high, 3m wide) was £1,100. Consideration would need to be given to the installation of height barriers to prevent access if heavy goods vehicles were to be prohibited from parking on some car parks as a number of the car parks were used by the Council as recycling centres which were serviced by high sided vehicles, also adjacent landowners had rights of access
v. Cost of refurbishing and reopening one of the 24 hour toilets on the High Street car park was £7,060 to provide a facility for those drivers paying to park and sleeping in their cabs overnight.

vi. Details of charges levied by a number of other authorities.

From his experience of operating car parks, the Parking and Market Manager advised that he believed the introduction of charging would result in displacement and the cost of enforcement and other costs would make it unviable. An option would be to not enforce, but generally speaking income from car parking dropped where there was no enforcement. An alternative would be to enforce in the first instance but gradually reduce the level of enforcement over a period of time. His view was that the Working Group should either ban HGV’s or continue to allow them to park overnight free of charge. Although turnover on the car parks after 6pm was small, consideration could be given to extending the hours for charging to 8pm on the High Street car park. Permits could be introduced for those HGV and coach operators who regularly parked overnight on the car park, but to protect the interests of those who purchased permits it would be necessary to enforce.  

In responding to points raised in discussions with officers, Working Group Members commented and expressed the following views:

· There was a cost, albeit unknown to residents of Craven, associated with HGVs using the Council’s car parks. Provision of free facilities for HGV drivers / haulage contractors was not the Council’s responsibility, however scope may exist to consider, subject to landowners agreement, provision of alternative overnight parking places.
· Some local authorities were understood to charge £10 for overnight parking.
· The same approach did not need to be applied across all the Council’s car parks, reinstating the 24hour toilet may attract more HGV drivers to use the High Street car park. Overnight charging for HGVs was usually accompanied by the provision of washing facilities.
· When / if the Sowarth Field parking area in Settle was sold there may be merit in marking out spaces for HGVs at Whitefriars car park and introducing a charge.

· If charges were introduced there would be displacement, the Parking and Market Manager was probably correct in his assessment.
· Based purely on the estimated figures presented a commercial enterprise would not consider charging, the decision would be to either ban or take no action, however, the Council had a duty to secure value for money from its assets, with an average of ten HGV’s parking overnight it would not be unreasonable to consider charging.

· Although charging could result in a drop off in numbers using the car park and displacement, hauliers would need to consider the economic position and implications in terms of the difference in cost of parking elsewhere / returning to their operating base, or paying an overnight charge of £10 or more.
· Letting the lorry park on Sowarth Industrial Estate, Settle as planned would lead to displacement, consideration should be given to using coach bays on the Whitefriars car park for overnight HGV parking.
· It was understood one heavy goods vehicle regularly parked at The Green in Hellifield, if a decision was taken to prohibit use by HGV’s, installing a height barrier could cause problems for a landowner who had access rights across the car park.  Alternative parking for HGVs was believed to be available in the Parish.
· If an overnight charge was introduced for HGV’s, overnight parking and charging could for example be extended to include motorhomes.
4  
Consultation
a. County Highway Authority and North Yorkshire Police 

Chief Inspector Simon Lovell, North Yorkshire Police Force’s District Commander for Craven, who was accompanied by Stacey Mitchell, Craven Community Safety Partnership Co-ordinator, and Ken Martin of North Yorkshire County Highway Authority accepted an invitation to meeting the Working Group to share their thoughts on the following issues 

· Any concerns if the Council were to stop heavy goods vehicles (HGV’s) from parking overnight on the High Street car park in Skipton ie implications of them being displaced.

· Were there any positive aspects to HGV’s being parked on the High Street car park

· Were there any recorded incidents of HGV’s being tampered with / loads stolen when parked in laybys or on street eg on Industrial estates within Craven.

Chief Inspector Lovell : Chief Inspector Lovell stated that ideally he would like to see a plan regarding displacement and would prefer not to encourage parking in the laybys on Skipton bypass as part of any plan.  Although there was no length of stay restrictions on the laybys it could raise questions of security and crime prevention.  Removing HGV’s from the High Street car park would not in itself cause North Yorkshire Police any undue concerns, but displacement to the highway may cause some low level problems and generate more complaints depending on the highways in question. He also suggested that displacement could move the concerns regarding damage to the car park / access along Jerry Croft to on street damage / damage to street furniture.   Use of the car park by HGVs in any number actually displaced “boy racers” from the car park and discouraged associated anti-social behaviour. There were no records of crime involving HGV’s in the car park and theft of loads was not considered to be a problem in Craven. Ms Mitchell stated that the use of the car park by HGV’s was not a question which had occurred to her and she was not aware of any crime related problems associated with the current arrangement.
North Yorkshire Police had no recorded accidents in respect of Jerry Croft and had not received complaints of which he was aware regarding safety of pedestrians.
Mr Martin sought clarification as to why the Council was now seeking to either charge or ban HGV’s from the car park and concurred with the Chief Inspector that some thought would need to be given as to where displaced vehicles would go, presumably if charging HGV’s the Council’s intention would be to also introduce charges for other vehicles beyond the current time period.  He was not aware of any accidents or complaints and pointed out that the Planning Inspector who had conducted the planning inquiry in respect of the development to the rear of the Town Hall had considered questions raised concerning the suitability of Jerry Croft and found no problem with its use / possible intensification of its use arising from the proposed development.  As a private road the speed limit was not enforceable.
b. Parish Council Comments
Comments were invited from relevant parish councils.  Responses were received from Bentham Town, and Ingleton and Hellifield Parish Councils as follows:
Bentham Town Council considered the Lairgill car park to be an ideal location for HGV parking in that it kept visiting wagons off the narrow streets of the town and to the outskirts. As the car park was overlooked by properties on Lairgill it was considered relatively safe by drivers who were happy to leave their vehicles there.

 If Craven District prohibited the use of this car park for this purpose, HGV drivers would have no alternative but to park up on the streets as there were no other accessible car parks in the town. As Bentham was a working town HGVs on the streets were a fact of life with many vehicles delivering to the Auction Mart, Kidde Products, Paxtons and others. The only large business with suitable parking that was accessible twenty four hours a day was the Auction Mart, but that is only available to Auction traffic and was often full on Auction days.  Vehicles delivering to other sites that arrived out of hours needed to find somewhere to park up for a few hours and all end up on the Lairgill car park where they did not cause an obstruction to other vehicles around the town.

With Kidde Products being the only company in the UK to manufacture pipes for the new shale gas fracking process Bentham could well see a rise in HGV traffic through the town and as such the Council would be concerned if the parking facilities at Lairgill ceased to be available. It would however be quite happy to see a prohibition of HGVs and large vehicles from the other Craven car parks around the town. 

Hellifield Parish Council had indicated that it would like to see heavy goods vehicles banned from using the car park on The Green.

Ingleton Parish Council understood that the Backgate lorry park was destined for housing, the alternative parking in the Ingleborough Community Centre car park would be possible during the week but very difficult at weekends, which the Council felt would lead to large vehicles being parked up overnight elsewhere in the village over the weekend.
5
Traffic Regulation Orders / Parking Places Orders
All Craven District Council car parks were governed by parking places orders which controlled their use and charging arrangements. 
The Strategic Manager for Legal and Democratic Services has advised that any changes recommended will be subject to consultation and would require the approval of North Yorkshire County Council’s Craven Area committee as this Council is not the final decision making body so far as Traffic Regulation Orders are concerned.  Matters the Area Committee could take into account included highway safety. Care would be needed to demonstrate that financial considerations were not the only considerations and that the views of the Highway Authority and North Yorkshire Police had been taken into account.
Any variations to the Orders resulting from the review of coach and heavy goods vehicle parking could take between nine and twelve months to put in place as it was considered that the point had been reached whereby a new consolidation order would be needed because of the number of variations made over time to the original orders.  
6
Conclusion 

In conducting this review the Working Group has taken on board the views of the Council’s officers and representatives of North Yorkshire Police and the County Highway Authority, and acknowledges that with the exception of retaining the status quo, any action taken by the Council to introduce charges or prohibit use of its car parks by heavy goods vehicles is likely to result in displacement of heavy goods vehicles from the High Street car park, Skipton and others within the District.  However the Working Group was also very much aware of the Council’s duty to secure value for money from its assets and the Council’s existing parking strategy in relation to heavy goods vehicles, also provision of free facilities for drivers / haulage contractors was not the Council’s responsibility. Whilst no factual evidence had been produced to demonstrate that the parking of heavy goods vehicles on car parks had damaged surfaces, resulting in repairs which otherwise would not have been need, it was not unreasonable to assume that this was the case to some degree given the weight of the vehicles involved, and similarly not unreasonable for the Council to seek to minimise the cost to council tax payers of maintaining the car parks as a result of wear and tear. 
There were clear risks associated with introducing charges or prohibiting heavy goods vehicles from the Council’s car parks, primarily those of displacement to the highway or other locations, and the cost of introducing and enforcing charges which may not generate a sufficient return to justify the costs. In the first instance the principle of whether or not overnight charging should be introduced needs to be established, careful assessment and clarity on potential costs would then be required before seeking to introduce charges and amendments to existing parking orders. On the question of viability it could be that consideration would need to be given to the introduction of charges for evening / overnight parking for other vehicles, for example coaches.  Securing a complete ban of heavy goods vehicles without alternative provision would be difficult because of displacement which could lead to objections to revised draft parking orders. 
7
Recommendation
(1) That subject to any introduction of charges first being fully costed within a business case, including clarification on potential charges and/or permits, the Council
a. Introduces charges for heavy goods vehicles and coaches parking on the Skipton High Street car park between the hours of 6pm and 8am, and that the parking order is amended to prohibit heavy goods vehicles from parking on the car park before 6pm, the suggested charge for overnight parking to be £10.
b. Ban heavy goods vehicles from the Hellifield car park.

c. Introduces charges for heavy goods vehicles on the Backgate car park, Ingleton.
d. Allows heavy goods vehicles to park in the coach bays at Whitefriars car park, Settle between the hours of 5pm and 8am.
e. Retains the Lairgill car park in Bentham free of charge for all vehicles.

(2) That if charges are introduced as recommended a report reviewing the situation is presented to Select Committee after a period of 12 months operation.
Note : The Coaches and Heavy Goods Vehicles Working Group restricted its recommendations on charges and charging policy to coaches and heavy goods vehicles only, any changes to the Council’s strategy insofar as other vehicles are concerned is a matter for Policy Committee in reviewing the Strategy in November 2013.

Background Papers
a. Notes of meetings of the Coaches and Heavy Goods Vehicles Working Group

9th January 2013
3rd April 2013
24th April 2013
4th June 2013
16th July 2013
30th July 2013
31st July 2013


b. Briefing note 4th June 2013 presented by the Car Parks and Market Manager.


c. Craven District Council Car Parking Strategy and Policy Statement.

d. E-mails dated 9th and 3rd July 2013 from Bentham and Ingleton Parish Councils.
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